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DUVAL COUNTY ELECTION ADVISORY PANEL 
MEETING MINUTES

March 9, 2016
3:00 p.m.
Don Davis Room
1st Floor, City Hall

117 West Duval Street

Attendance: Leslie Goller (Chair), Scott Wiley, Ingrid Montgomery, Karen Nuland, John Libby 
Excused: None
Also: Jeff Clements – City Council Research
Chairwoman Goller called the meeting to order at 3:05 p.m. with a quorum present.
Approval of Minutes
The revised minutes of the February 10, 2016 minutes were unanimously approved as distributed.
Supervisor of Elections update
John Libby of the Supervisor’s Office gave the SOE report. Poll worker training was completed with 199 managers and precinct staffs ready for the primary election on March 15th. Voting equipment is being delivered to the precincts this week. The paper registers of eligible voters will be run for each precinct when early voting is complete this Sunday. There was a minor delay in the start of early voting one morning at the Murry Hill Library due to an IT problem that was quickly remedied. 
61,950 early votes and vote-by-mail ballots have been cast to date, which is 14.3% of eligible voters. A small handful of third party or no party affiliation (NPA) voters have insisted on casting votes which are treated as provisional ballots whose status will be determined by the Canvassing Board. Approximately 1,500 poll workers have been trained and all will be put in a precinct on March 15th to get working experience for the presidential election in November. There have been relatively few spoiled ballots cast to date – some unrecognizable signatures, several empty envelopes with no ballots, and the like. About half of the provisional ballots cast are from non-Democrats and non-Republicans who are ineligible to vote in the primary. Leslie Goller expressed surprise at the number of provisional ballots cast thus far in early voting (80-90 that are for some reason other than not being a registered Republican or Democrat), which seems high for early voting in a presidential primary. Mr. Libby said that the majority of those provisionals are persons who either do not appear on the registration roll or find themselves shown as being registered in a party other than what they expected. Those people are given a provisional ballot to vote and a voter registration form to register or change their party affiliation for the next election. The causes for many of those provisional ballots won’t be known until the Canvassing Board opens and reviews them. Approximately 400 problematic vote-by-mail ballots have been received.
Ms. Goller said that the Canvassing Board will meet next Monday, March 14th, at 1:00 p.m. to begin its work reviewing problematic ballots.  She noted that absentee voters who did not sign their ballot have until Election Day to complete an affidavit for a missing signature so that their ballot can be counted. 
Mr. Libby said that pursuant to state law a voter who does not specifically choose to affiliate with the Democrat or Republican party at the time they register is defaulted to NPA (no party affiliation). That may be a cause for some of the attempts by NPA voters to vote in the closed primary, with persons thinking they registered for a major party. He said the Supervisor’s office scans and stores voter registration forms and any signed written communication received from voters, so claims of incorrect party assignment or challenges to signatures can be verified from the voter’s submitted information.
Assisted off-site voting
The assisted off-site early voting process for the presidential primary has been completed at about 50 locations from the list the Election Advisory Panel received at the last meeting. 

Logic and Accuracy Testing
The test took place and one machine in Council District 9 was found to be faulty. Ms. Goller strongly believes that at least two early voting sites should be tested and that all machines (if there are multiple machines in a voting site) at the selected sites should be tested.
Motion: the Election Advisory Panel shall send a letter to the Election Canvassing Board requesting that during the Logic and Accuracy tests for future elections, at least two early voting sites be tested and that all machines at each selected site be tested – approved 5-0.

Mr. Libby reported that pursuant to state law, all poll workers must attend an additional training session between the August primary election and the November general election.
Election-related Legislation 
The panel reviewed a list of four election-related bills pending in the Florida Legislature, which is in its last week. Mr. Libby said it is believed that Governor Scott will delay signing SB 666 that adds several new approved forms of voter identification until after the primary election is completed on March 15th so that there is no confusion at the polls during early voting and so that poll workers can be trained on the new provisions during training before the general election.  Ms. Goller noted that the early voting sites have new signs posted stating that weapons (including legally permitted concealed weapons) are prohibited in polling places. Those signs will be a standard feature at polling places at all future elections.
Election Advisory Panel membership
Jeff Clements reported that City Council President Greg Anderson has just selected two nominees to fill Council-appointed positions on the panel – Daniel Henry, an employee of CSX Transportation, and Robert Maldonado, an employee of ARC Jacksonville and a law student at the University of Florida law school. Mr. Henry was in the audience and introduced himself to the members and briefly discussed his background and his interest in the EAP.

Ingrid Montgomery noted that she had been appointed to complete an unexpired term and that her partial term of less than a year would be expiring in April. Other panel members suggested that she contact Johnny Gaffney, the Mayor’s liaison to boards and commissions, and request that a reappointment resolution be submitted. 
Congressional and Florida Senate redistricting
The hearing on the Congressional redistricting challenge begins on March 25th. The Florida Senate has elected not to challenge the court ruling on its districts, which will be activated after the March 15th primary election. Thousands of voters will be mailed new voter registration cards to reflect their new Senate district.
Mr. Libby invited any interested panel members or citizens to come to the Election Operations Center on election night to watch the voting machines return from the precincts and the ballots be counted.

Public Comment

None

Next meeting
The next meeting will be on Wednesday, April 13, 2016. Chairwoman Goller announced that she has a trial beginning that week and may be unable to attend the April meeting if she is in court.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 4:07 p.m.
Jeff Clements, Council Research Division (904) 630-1405    Posted 3.10.16  10:00 a.m.
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